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MARKET COMMENTARY 

April 1, 2020 
 
The first quarter of the new decade began with renewed optimism for the global economy.  Toward the end of 2019, China and the United 
States reached the first phase of a multi-phase agreement, which addressed various trade disagreements between these two nations. In 
North America, Canada and Mexico successfully negotiated with the United States and ratified the updated NAFTA agreement, known as 
USMCA. The 2019 market ended at near record highs and the outlook for continued growth with low interest rates, looked quite favorable. 
 
In late February, market volatility began as the coronavirus outbreak continued around the world. A simplified economic overview of the 
market reaction is as follows.  If millions of people are quarantined, they will not leave their homes to go to work, travel or take vacations. 
This will decrease corporate profits in the future, so stocks will decrease today. The market discounts future earnings and assigns a value or 
price on the stock today that reflects the anticipated profits or losses of a company. In the bond market, agencies such as Moody’s or 
Standard and Poor’s, assign a rating to corporations based on their credit risk. The ability of corporations to repay their lenders is based on 
their profit and loss or income statement. So, both the price of a stock and the rating of a bond is tied to a company’s future earnings. 
 
In March, the global economy absorbed a second macroeconomic shock, in the form of a collapse in energy prices. Saudi Arabia stated that 
it would increase the production of oil in response to an unwillingness of Russia to cut production to boost prices. The Saudi’s wanted to 
punish the Russians and pressure American shale producers by eliminating their profit margins. Oil dropped from $50.00 per barrel to 
$20.00. Investors correctly believe that lower oil prices are good for the economy. If it costs less to drive, fly and transport everything, this 
should lead to less money spent, so more money can be spent or saved elsewhere. Corporate profits would rise as transportation cost is 
less. This is true in the long run. 
 
However, because energy companies are highly leveraged, they rely on profits to repay their bond holders. At $20.00 per barrel, domestic 
drillers and oil companies cannot make the profit they need to conduct operations or make loan payments.  Uncertainty in the future over 
employment, as well as the spread of the virus and lower oil prices have combined to make short term investor sentiment negative. 
Further, with over 70% of the trading on the exchanges due to programmed trading and algorithms, market downturns can be self-
fulfilling.  
 
The Dow Jones Industrial Average closed the quarter at 21,917.16, a decrease of 23.2%. The S&P 500 ended at 2,584.59, down 20.0%. The 
technology heavy NASDAQ dropped 14.2% and ended the quarter at 7,700.10. As the private sector, federal and state governments 
combine with health care providers to develop programs to combat the virus, the country is uniting behind them. In our nation’s history, 
we have often been unprepared at the outset of many events, from the American Revolution to the Second World War. Ultimately, we 
have been successful in meeting the challenges thrust upon us. This time will be no different. 
 
Thank you for your patience during a unique and difficult time in our nation’s history. Looking forward to brighter days ahead! 
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